

Corruption in healthcare: a view from the pandemic

Medico-Legal Journal
2024, Vol. 92(1) 43–45
© The Author(s) 2022
Article reuse guidelines:
sagepub.com/journals-permissions
DOI: 10.1177/00258172221135751
journals.sagepub.com/home/mlj



Yevheniia Duliba¹, Yevgen Streltsov², Vadym Kharchenko³,
Nataliia Korchak⁴ and Olena Antonova⁵

Abstract

Corruption in healthcare has become transnational and intersectoral in nature; leading countries around the world have become vulnerable and insufficiently prepared to address health crises. The article deals with topical issues of corruption in healthcare during the Covid-19 pandemic in public and private sectors. By comparing different ratings, we concluded that there is a correlation between the level of corruption and the average annual income of the respective state, the observance of human rights and democratic standards in the context of their response to the Covid-19 pandemic.

Keywords

Covid-19 pandemic, corruption, public procurement, combatting corruption, healthcare system

Corruption in medicine occurs in both developed and developing countries, but the scale and scope of it differs. The Covid-19 pandemic has shown up the holes in healthcare provision and corruption reduced the ability of states to respond to this extraordinary situation.

Corruption and emergency are powered by each other.¹ Corruption thrives on emergencies, that are characterized by rapid response, a weak system of checks and balances as well as constant funding.

In the first year of the Covid-19 pandemic, we observed how corruption undermines a state's ability to respond effectively to this extraordinary situation. Developed countries and developing countries channelled substantial budget resources to fight the virus, funding the need to provide urgent assistance or economic stimulus packages. Unfortunately, this created an ideal basis for corrupt practices and led to large-scale corruption schemes. These can include falsification of public contracts and kickbacks, embezzlement of healthcare funds, opacity in governance, misuse of power, nepotism and favouritism in management. There may also be petty corruption in the level of service, fraud and theft or embezzlement of medicines and medical devices.²

Corruption is not spread only in areas where there is no accountability and the rule of law. Corruption is indeed systemic in various countries with deep roots

in institutions and daily life. People worldwide during the Covid-19 pandemic times suffered from the impact of corruption when trying to access healthcare, protective and medical equipment, medicines and vaccines.

With the spread of the Covid-19 pandemic, corruption in healthcare became yet more widespread. Starting in March 2020, the wave of corruption investigations resulting from the pandemic has escalated worldwide. According to the Berlin-based anti-fraud

¹Department of Constitutional Law and Field-Related Disciplines, Institute of Law, National University of Water and Environmental Engineering, Rivne, Ukraine

²Department of Criminal Law, National University "Odesa Law Academy", Ukraine

³Department of Criminal Law Subjects, Faculty No. 6, the Kharkiv National University of Internal Affairs, Ukraine

⁴Department of Public Policy of the Educational and Scientific Institute of Public Administration and Civil Service, Taras Shevchenko National University of Kyiv, Ukraine

⁵Department of Legal and Social and Humanitarian Disciplines, Flight Academy of the National Aviation University, Ukraine

Corresponding author:

Yevheniia Duliba, Department of Constitutional Law and Field-Related Disciplines, Institute of Law, National University of Water and Environmental Engineering, Shkilna Street 31/10, Zdolbuniv 35701, Rivne, Ukraine.

Email: dulibayevheniia@gmail.com

company Nemexis, corruption in medical services weakened the provision of medical care, contributing to the deaths from Covid-19 in every third country in 58 countries surveyed.³ Corruption has caused countries worldwide to be vulnerable and insufficiently prepared to deal with public health crises because their healthcare systems were inadequately equipped to address the challenges posed by the Covid-19 pandemic. At this time many governments failed to implement effective anti-corruption measures or accurately assess the risk and impact of corruption. Large-scale criminal activity connected with face masks revealed several cases of corruption linked to the public contract to purchase 800 million masks; four million forged FFP2 and KN95 masks have been opened in Spain and Italy.⁴

Corruption differs from country to country according to circumstances and local priorities. For example, the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia has identified bribery as one of the most widespread forms of corruption during the Covid-19 pandemic. During the acute phase of the pandemic, Italy's healthcare system was vulnerable to fraud and corruption and is why Italy suffered such high population mortality. Corruption also affects services in the private sector. In particular, through fraudulent schemes, the population of countries (for example, in the United Kingdom, Italy, Turkey) offered counterfeit or non-existent health products, and collected donations for non-existent charitable organizations that sought donations for various activities related to the pandemic, and used digital technologies for these goals (platform-phishing, emails, online interfaces).⁵

We need also to focus attention on the structural and organizational readiness of the healthcare systems of different countries. As hospitals tried to cope with Covid-19 and faced an increasing shortage of personnel, beds and various types of equipment, bribery became the main problem.⁶ Medical professionals hold the key to the management of health emergencies. To effectively address the challenges and threats that arose from Covid-19, medical professionals at the forefront need to be protected, stimulated and serviced.⁷ Low wages and poor working conditions make them susceptible to bribes for access or primary access to medical care, testing and equipment along with the disposal of dead bodies. The avoidance of quarantine or passing quarantine rules became grounds for minor corruption during the provision of medical services. Petty corruption during the pandemic reduced the trust in healthcare providers and discouraged people from appealing to the healthcare facilities.

Corruption during the Covid-19 pandemic is transnational and cross-sectoral in scope. Although there are no figures on how much has been lost as a result,

the world's death statistics suggest there were as we know insufficient resources to respond adequately.

It increased inequality and highlighted infrastructure deficiencies; limited reporting, distribution and access to screening tests; and led to inconsistencies in the distribution of factual real-time information, and the insufficient provision of personal protective equipment for hospitals and medical workers. For example, in the USA, the pandemic highlighted the wide range of inequalities in the country's healthcare approach with the most severe burden of disease falling upon predominantly black, Latin American, Indian, and immigrant communities.^{8–10}

Good health is a major factor in achieving peace and security; it depends on close cooperation between people and states.¹¹ The highest attainable level of public health is directly related to economic development and wealth, since the way of life and the conditions in which people live and work impact on their health. The pandemic has damaged progress in this area.¹²

At the same time, there is a connection between the level of corruption and the average annual income of the respective state, calculated by gross national income and population. We analysed various ratings of the Corruption Perceptions Index 2021, and Health Index 2021, and compared data on the overall quality of the health care system, medical workers, equipment, personnel, doctors, cost and mortality for 2020–2021 during the pandemic. We concluded that the higher the average annual income of the state, the lower the level of corruption, and vice versa, the lower the average annual income of the state, the higher the level of corruption.^{13–15} Thus, we may state that countries with well-protected civil and political freedoms generally control corruption better while countries with higher levels of corruption have created conditions for the violation of human rights and democratic standards as seen by their response to the Covid-19 pandemic.

Coronavirus SARS-CoV-2 continues to evolve. The SARS-CoV-2 variant (Alpha, Beta, Gamma, Delta) underlined the importance of a fair healthcare system, free of corruption and with accountability. The Covid-19 pandemic demonstrated the importance of a comprehensive plan ready for an emergency response but 65% of the world's countries had no such plan when the pandemic struck in 2019.¹⁶

A fair healthcare system free from corruption is essential; without combatting corruption, resources can be wasted and trust in the health care system lost. We must make sure that corruption is rooted out to deal quickly and efficiently with the new strains of coronavirus that are still emerging.

In our opinion, today every country in the world should update its anti-corruption policy both generally and in the sphere of healthcare with good governance, transparency and zero tolerance for corrupt practices. Corruption should be tackled at both central and local levels with transparency in the public sector one of the most important means of preventing it. Regular and reliable information from state institutions is crucial in emergencies. Transparency of public health procurements are likely to reduce waste and inefficiency, promote justice and strengthen health systems, and promote fair competition as will monitoring and supervision with reliable reporting mechanisms. We must aim for a more equitable and more inclusive approach in future that leaves the world better prepared for the next global crisis.

Declaration of conflicting interests

The authors declared no potential conflicts of interest with respect to the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article.

Funding

The authors received no financial support for the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article.

References

1. Usman M, Husnain M, Akhtar MW, Ali Y, Riaz A and Riaz A. From the COVID-19 pandemic to corrupt practices: a tale of two evils. *Environ Sci Pollut Res* 2022; 29: 30297–30310. <https://doi.org/10.1007/s11356-022-18536-0>
2. Teremetskyi V, Duliba Y, Kroitor V, Korchak N and Makarenko O. Corruption and strengthening anti-corruption efforts in healthcare during the pandemic of Covid-19. *Med Leg J* 2021; 89(1): 25–28. doi:10.1177/0025817220971925
3. The U4 Anti-Corruption Centre. Covid-19 and corruption, www.u4.no/topics/covid-19-and-corruption/basics (2022, accessed 1 October 2022).
4. European Parliament. Parliamentary question E-001252/2021. Cases of corruption involving protective face masks in Italy and Spain, www.europarl.europa.eu/doceo/document/E-9-2021-001252_EN.html (2022, accessed 1 October 2022).
5. The United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime (UNODC). Good practices compendium on combating corruption in the response to COVID-19, www.unodc.org/pdf/corruption/G20_Compendium_COVID-19_FINAL.pdf (2022, accessed 1 October 2022).
6. Group of States against Corruption (GRECO). Corruption risks and useful legal references in the context of COVID-19, <https://rm.coe.int/corruption-risks-and-useful-legal-references-in-the-context-of-covid-1/16809e33e1> (2022, accessed 1 October 2022).
7. Agwu P, Orjiakor CT, Odii A and Onwujekwe O. Effects of corruption and unaccountability on responses of front-line health workers to COVID-19 in Nigeria: Lessons and considerations for the social work profession. *International Social Work*, February 2022. doi:10.1177/00208728211073391
8. van Dorn A, Cooney RE and Sabin ML. COVID-19 exacerbating inequalities in the US. *Lancet* 2020; 395: 1243–1244. DOI: [https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736\(20\)30893-X](https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(20)30893-X)
9. Krouse HJ. COVID-19 and the widening gap in health inequity. *Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg* 2020; 163(1): 65–66. doi:10.1177/0194599820926463
10. Adesogan O, Lavner JA, Carter SE and Beach SRH. COVID-19 stress and the health of black Americans in the rural South. *Clinical Psychological Science*. October 2021. doi:10.1177/21677026211049379
11. The World Health Organization (WHO). Constitution of the World Health Organization, <https://apps.who.int/gb/bd/PDF/bd47/EN/constitution-en.pdf> (2022, accessed 1 October 2022).
12. Duliba Y, Ovcharuk S, Doichyk M, Hoian I, Vergolyas M and Sarancha I. The transformation of the global civil society during the Covid-19 pandemic. *Postmodern Openings* 2022; 13(1): 436–449. <https://doi.org/10.18662/po/13.1/406>
13. World Justice Project (WJP). Corruption and the Covid-19 pandemic, https://worldjusticeproject.org/sites/default/files/documents/2020-07-01%20Corruption%20and%20the%20COVID-19%20Pandemic_1.pdf (2022, accessed 1 October 2022).
14. Numbeo. Health care index by country 2021, www.numbeo.com/health-care/rankings_by_country.jsp?title=2021 (2022, accessed 1 October 2022).
15. Transparency International. Corruption Perceptions Index 2021, www.transparency.org/en/cpi/2021 (2022, accessed 1 October 2022).
16. Bell JA and Nuzzo JB. Global Health Security Index: Advancing collective action and accountability amid global crisis, 2021, www.ghsindex.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/12/2021_GHSIndexFullReport_Final.pdf (2022, accessed 1 October 2022).